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            Newsletter:  Margaret Haslam 01372 724138, 3 Elm Grove Epsom KT18 7LZ

           Membership Secretary and Newsletter Distribution: Steve Roebuck  0208 394 2168

           Show Secretary: Cathy Flitter 07821 277708

Dear Member, if you have any news or garden related small ads that you would like to be included in the Newsletter, please phone me, 01372 724138, or email me, margarethaslam6@gmail.com
On the 15th March Alison Gillott returned to give us some flower arrangement ideas for Spring. Alison is Vice-chair of the Surrey branch of NAFAS. 

The first idea was a posy holder, which took some craft work before it could be used. This involved a empty large fruit can with raffia wrapped round it and a circle of card, large enough to overlap the edges of the tin by an inch or so. Then a smaller circle was cut out of the card, three pieces of wire were fastened underneath it with masking tape, another piece of card glued to the back to cover the wire, and raffia wound  round to cover the whole thing. Takes longer to describe it than do it! Then prepare your foliage by removing the lower leaves and gather your foliage and flowers together through the central hole in the card, turning as you go, using the wire to twist and hold everything in place. Trim off any trailing stems. This would make a nice gift as there would be no need for the recipient to have to go and find a vase for a bouquet.

The second arrangement was part of an encouragement to us not to use oasis foam, as this is not biodegradable. Instead Alison had collected some branching twigs and put these with water in the bottom of a large black bowl intended for growing bulbs. Then it was an easy matter to place the flowers, starting with three large carnations in a triangle shape, and filling in between them with  brunnera, which had been successfully dyed purple, spray chrysanthemums, purple limomium and wax flowers, all in tones of mauve or purple.

The third arrangement used a quilted placemat around a vase with a line of sewing to make it fit snugly, the edges folded over jauntily at one side and some suffolk puffs to decorate the sides for added interest. These are rectangles of fabric gathered at one side and pulled up tight, and then loosely gathered at the other side to make a circle when tightened, then the edges tucked under so the puff can be sewn on for good effect. If you enjoy making these you could sew lots together at the edges to make a bedspread. The arrangement in this was contorted hazel stems with wired on white and yellow tulips, arranged in a horizontal style with a flourish of choisia and big ivy leaves to balance the rest of the design. You might need the weight of a can of baked beans inside the cloth under the vase to stop it toppling over. 

Then followed a video of a walk around Alison's garden  so we could see all the shrubs that provide leaves for her arrangements.

The fourth arrangement was for daffodils. These can't be pushed into oasis and also are not so good with other flowers as they exude sap which ages them prematurely. You can get round this by cutting off the bottom inch and then put them in a vase, then throw this water away and replace with fresh, and then you will be O.K. These were simply fastened in a bunch with the trumpets facing outwards then placed in a container with oasis tucked to either side to hold them upright, sisal arranged on top of the container and a raffia bow around the neck of the flowers to cover the elastic band.

Next up were tulips. Apparently different colours have significance, purple stand for 'Royalty'. The vase was prepared with strips of sellotape criss-crossing the top for the flowers to be held in place, and a scrunched up piece of cellophane placed at the base of the vase because it was rather tall and the flowers might not reach the bottom. Then 'Spring' was taken rather literally as Alison constructed springs by winding wire round a test tube for about ten twists, removing the test-tube and then using these as tulip holders.The tail of the wire twisted round the stem of the flower so there was no way they were going to escape and bend about. Incidentally if you cover your bunch of tulips when you buy them the stems will stay straight until you bring them out into the light. If you want them at an angle you can simply bend the springs.

The final arrangement was a slice of a yew log with holes bored in so that arches of white cane could be poked in. These had squares of white oasis randomly threaded on. At the base of each cane were fastened test tubes with water for the flowers. Using yellow and white flowers and tying smaller ones into bunches, Alison quickly placed them round the exhibit for striking effect. You do need to keep topping up the water though. She showed us a wonderful product called 'Quick Dip' that extends the life of cut flowers when they are dipped into it, even reviving droopy gerberas! If you are buying this on line do add 'for cut flowers' or you will get lots of cow teat treatments.

Lots of interesting ideas for us to try, at a very well attended meeting!
Our photography competition was very popular last year, and so we are planning an Epsom Garden Society Calendar this year, and invite everyone to take seasonal photos throughout the year and to submit them by email to Cathy Flitter, catherine.flitter2@ntlworld.com by 1st September to allow for printing time. Winners to be chosen by members of the Committee, except they will stand back and not judge any that they enter. We need a photo for each month and one overall winner for the front cover that will win an Old Moat Garden voucher. Thank you to them! Landscape shaped photos are preferable, and for subject you are in charge, whatever you think would be suitable. Looking forward to seeing your entries!
Included with your newsletter again are the rest of the adverts from companies who are supporting us by paying to be included in our Schedule. It seemed fairer to remind you about them while we are not looking at the Schedule until Shows can be held again. 

We are thinking of delaying asking road reps to collect your subscription until late April when Covid rules relax, and will contact Nurseries to explain that the current card is valid for an extra month or so. Please do have your £3 handy for then, too many £20 notes are rather daunting! 
Cathy has been busy arranging more Zoom meetings for us to enjoy.  John and June Baker, who gave us the excellent talk about hostas a while ago, are going to talk about 'Lovely Lilies' on the 12th April, Cherill Sands will tell us about 'Arts and Craft Gardens' on  May 17th, [not the 15th I told you by mistake last time] and on 21st June Hilary Kirk, who gave us the talk about Low Allergen Planting last year, will give us an update on this with some advice about 'Planting for Bees.' 
Experts from the RHS have been assessing vegetables for top performing cultivars to be given the RHS Award of Garden Merit. The winners, available as seed are: Carrot Maestro, Summer cabbage Regency, Pea Show Perfection, Lettuce Navara, Dwarf french bean Stanley, Sweet Pepper Corno di Toro Giallo, Tomato Bite Size, Beetroot Boltardy, Courgette Venus, Runner Bean Enorma, Chinese Cabbage Yuki, and Early Potato Red Duke of York.
I have suddenly realised that our garden is becoming progressively more boring as I seem to be endlessly fascinated by different leaf shapes, silvery, glaucus, variegated and grey, and  subtle toned flowers. Lately I find I have been setting off on little expeditions to admire a dull purple hellebore that is flowering quite profusely. Bit like human life really! Oh for the days of colour addiction with yellow next to  pink, through a blaze of rhododendrons and colourful blobs of Azaleas, floribunda roses  and scarlet Salvias in rows alternating with blue Lobelias and Allysum, and finishing the year with mop-headed Chrysanthemums.

'Maybe choosing something from both styles would be the way forward. Plants of good form and with beautiful foliage are sustaining. They keep us interesting company for many months, if not throughout the year. But colour, bright colour, gives us moments of great excitement, and all the greater if the display is fleeting. Even the Kanzan cherry, if it is a full-grown specimen that has at last emerged from its gawky youth, is a thrilling sight when only half its buds have expanded. The condition lasts three days. In a week the tree looks tired and overblown. Oriental poppies are fleeting in the same way, but what style and exuberance! Their very fragility is a part of the attraction, for it is through our strong sense of mortality that ephemeral beauty can be so keenly savoured.  

Slabs of vivid colour with no company other than more slabs of colour are exhausting and indigestible. Foliage has a poetry of its own. Flowers of a strong design like the subdued mauve globes of Allium Christophii, the hooded purple and white of acanthus spikes, the many-branching candelabrums, never brighter than dove-mauve, the sturdy lime green columns of Euphorbia wulfenii – these tie in naturally with the best kind of foliage, often their own. You could garden quite happily and creatively with such plants and never introduce a strong flower colour. However we have quite enough restrictions already, maybe the greater the range of plant materials that we can assimilate without becoming an ill-assorted mess the better!'  [These last two paragraphs came from 'The Adventurous Gardener' by Christopher Lloyd]
Best wishes Margaret
Please note that The Old Moat Garden Centre is currently closed but will hopefully open very soon. 
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